
 

Cabinet agenda supplement 
Date: Tuesday 15 November 2022 

Time: 10.00 am 

Venue: The Oculus, Buckinghamshire Council, Gatehouse Road, Aylesbury HP19 8FF 
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If you would like to attend a meeting, but need extra help to do so, for example because of 
a disability, please contact us as early as possible, so that we can try to put the right support 
in place. 

For further information please contact: Ian Hunt on 01296 382343, email 
democracy@buckinghamshire.gov.uk. 
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Pollution in Buckinghamshire’s Rivers and Chalk Streams Rapid Review – Recommendations from the TECC Select 
Committee Review Group 
Chairman – Cllr Robert Carington 
 
Response from Cabinet 
 
Recommendation  Cabinet’s Response – Y/N & comments Lead Member/Officer 

& Timelines 
1. The Cabinet Member for Transport should investigate the 

use of new and practical gully technology with the intention 
of reducing harmful chemicals from the highways entering 
the watercourse.  

 

Yes 
 
We will continue to look at innovative and practical ways when 
updating and maintaining our gully systems, working with our 
current and future Highways Maintenance Contractors, to 
reduce the extent and impact of highways related pollutants 
entering water course. 

Steve Broadbent 
 
Kevin Goad 
Dave Roberts 
Sian Thomas 

2. The Cabinet Member for Transport should consider 
pollution contribution as a category that impacts the 
frequency of gully cleaning in the future programme of 
maintenance. 

 

Yes 
 
Maintaining optimum silt levels in gullies and soakaways 
through a data lead approach to cleansing is important. A 
certain level of silt helps to filter pollutants, that are then 
disposed of appropriately in cleansing. Not allowing them to 
be overly full will automatically reduce the amount of harmful 
pollutants that would otherwise enter watercourses as a result 
of overflowing gullies and/or saturated silt levels that no 
longer act as filters. 

Steve Broadbent 
 
Kevin Goad 
Dave Roberts 
Sian Thomas 

P
age 3

A
genda Item

 8



 
 

2 
 

3. The Cabinet Member for Environment & Climate 
Change and the Cabinet Member for Homelessness & 
Regulatory Services should liaise to implement an 
update on the council website to include a page on 
water quality. This page should contain signposting for 
residents on who to contact regarding issues such as 
pollution incidents, spillages on highways and 
misconnections.  

 
 

Yes 
 
We would support this recommendation. This page can be created 
with input from both the Flood Risk team, Environmental Health 
team and Highways to signpost to the relevant organisations with 
responsibilities in this area 
 
Page likely to be to be owned by Planning & Environment.  The 
situation will be monitored to determine that amount of “enquiry” 
traffic to Buckinghamshire Council which is generated by having a 
page for water quality and any increase in staff resources that may 
be required as a result 
 

Gareth Williams /  
Mark Winn 
 
Karen Fisher 

4. The Environment Agency should assign a dedicated, 
single point of contact that is of suitable seniority that 
can signpost queries from Local Authorities to the 
relevant EA Team or contact.  

 

EA  
In part 
 
The Council can continue to use Helen Smith as the Area 
Environment Manager that covers the Buckinghamshire area.  Liz 
Robinson can also be used as a more local contact that covers 
pollution incidents and regulates the water companies and other 
water users (discharge consents and water resources permits) in 
Buckinghamshire area. 
 
Bucks Council 
The Strategic Flood Management Team already have a point of 
contact within Environment Agency for flooding matters.  There 
also is currently a method of escalating matters to more senior 
people within the Environment Agency but this is more related to 
flooding matters. To be in included in letter for recommendation 5 

EA 

5. The Leader writes to the Secretary of State for 
Environment, Food and Rural Affairs regarding the 

Yes 
 

Martin Tett /  
Gareth Williams 
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council’s concern with engagement from the EA on 
this particular inquiry and other concerns reported to 
the Council regarding the EA’s discharge of its 
statutory functions and its conduct. 

 

Letter being drafted and will be sent in near future.  
Steve Bambrick 

6. The Cabinet Member for Environment & Climate 
Change to lobby Anglian Water and Thames Water to 
invest in further catchment programmes in the county 
that emulate the benefits of the River Chess Smarter 
Water Catchment programme.   

 
 

Yes 
 
Thames Water have an ambition to roll this project out to other 
catchment partnerships. This will be dependent upon OFWAT’s 
decision, regarding future funding, following the completion of the 
Smarter Water Catchment projects.  Lobbying should therefore 
also include OFWAT. 
 
Lobbying of Thames Water and Anglian Water can be through 
existing partnership channels. 

Gareth Williams 
 
Karen Fisher 

7. Anglian Water and Thames Water submit annual 
reports to the TECC Select Committee on the progress 
towards reducing the amount and duration of storm 
overflows and discharge events in the county, as well 
as improving their infrastructure in Buckinghamshire.  

 

Anglian Water 
Yes 
 
Anglian Water is currently increasing understanding of storm 
overflow operation across the region through the delivery of 
investigations in our Water Industry National Environment 
Programme (WINEP). We recognised the imperative of this work 
and have accelerated the programme to deliver 100% coverage of 
storm overflows by December 2023, with 73% already delivered. 
This has included ecological modelling of storm overflows in 
targeted river catchments.  
 
The storm overflow investigation programme includes 
approximately ten (10) assets within Buckinghamshire and is 
helping to inform our storm overflow strategy for 2025-2030 
(AMP8) and beyond. 

Anglian Water 
Thames Water 
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Our AMP8 target is to understand the ecological impact across all 
of our 1552 overflows, with 38% of the high-priority overflows 
achieving 10 or fewer spills per year. We are currently assessing 
options to achieve this objective through our business planning 
process, and hope to be able to outperform this target through a 
combination of tradition and nature-based solutions. 
 
Thames Water 
Response not yet received.  
 

8. The Cabinet Member for Environment & Climate 
Change should engage with the incoming new CEO of 
the River Thame Catchment Trust and support the 
Trust’s expansion into the Upper Great Ouse 
catchment area. 

 

Yes 
 
Collaboration with River Trusts is essential to the delivery of water 
quality improvements in Buckinghamshire.  Buckinghamshire 
Council would be well positioned to engage with the River Thame 
Conservation Trust to understand and support, where appropriate 
and feasible, their ambitions. 
 
The proposed expansion has potential benefit to the northern 
catchments in Buckinghamshire which currently lack an active 
rivers trust. 

Gareth Williams 
 
Karen Fisher 

9. The Deputy Cabinet Member for Environment lobbies 
further regarding the enactment of Schedule 3 to the 
Flood and Water Management Act 2010 with further 
support from the Council if necessary. 

 

Yes 
 
This decision on the enactment currently sits with Defra with a 
possible announcement this Autumn 2022. Lobbying has already 
taken place through the consultation process.  Any further lobbying 
should be directed at both the Minister for Environment and Defra 
officers. 
 

Gareth Williams /  
Jilly Jordan 
 
Karen Fisher 
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The impact of Schedule 3 on the Council and resource requirements 
will need careful assessment. 

10. A communications campaign be promoted through 
existing channels (e.g. newsletters and planning 
informatives) to encourage residents to ensure that 
their builders/contractors connect the right drain to 
the right place on works that are exempt from checks 
by Building Control.  
 

Partial agreement. 
 
The Water Companies and Environment Agency have regular 
communication out to the public on these and other flooding 
issues.  It would be useful to have forewarning of these 
communications so that Buckinghamshire can share re-tweet these 
messages and reinforce the message going out to local residents.  
Any comms campaign by the Council would duplicate the efforts 
made by the other agencies identified above and it would not be 
value for money for Buckinghamshire Council to embark upon a 
communication campaign.  

Gareth Williams /  
Peter Strachan 
 
Steve Bambrick 
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Development of Primary Care Networks Inquiry – Recommendations from the Health & Adult Social Care Select 
Committee inquiry group 
 
Inquiry Chairman – Cllr Jane MacBean 
 
Response from Buckinghamshire, Oxfordshire and Berkshire West Integrated Care Board (ICB) and Buckinghamshire Council’s Cabinet 
 
 
Recommendation  ICB/Cabinet’s Response – Y/N & comments Lead Health Partner/ 

Member/Officer 
& Timelines 

1. A firm commitment from the 
Buckinghamshire Oxfordshire and 
Berkshire West Integrated Care Board 
(BOB ICB) to invest, both financially and 
in people, at local Place level to deliver, 
through strong leadership, regular 
monitoring and reporting on progress 
with PCN development, in an open and 
transparent way with key partners and 
stakeholders.  

 

Yes 
 
BOB ICB confirm that there is an intention to maintain investment in the infrastructure required 
for PCNs to deliver in line with National direction and available funding including  

• Internal overarching BOB wide and place focussed support team 
• Access to PCN Leadership development  
• Continued commitment and encouragement to utilise the full ARRS workforce funding  
• Access to the PCN development funding available  
• Consideration of 23/24 funding and development  

 
PCN performance will continue to be monitored through an evolving dashboard and taken 
through the appropriate governance routes / partnership forums.   
 

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey  
Ongoing with regular 
review  

2. The undertaking of a mapping exercise to 
align future primary care provision, 
based on fully developed PCNs across the 

Yes 
 

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey 
Ongoing  
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county, with future housing growth at 
“Place and neighbourhood”.  Ensure 
senior people are involved in 
conversations between Buckinghamshire 
Council and health in relation to future 
planning of primary care.  Attendance at 
the planned joint Select Committee 
meeting. 

 

BOB ICB commit to the direction of travel in line with National guidance and emerging contractual 
requirements of PCNs with regards development and delivery. 
 
PCNs will be encouraged to work in neighbourhood groups with Community Boards.  
 
BOB ICB will continue to work with planning partners with regards to housing growth and 
subsequent service and estates requirements in the appropriate forums. 
  

3. The preparation of an annual report to 
the Health & Adult Social Care Select 
Committee on the performance of PCNs, 
including resourcing, staffing and 
outcomes. 

 

Yes 
 
PCN assurance will be developed in the coming months, expected to include resourcing, staffing 
and outcomes.  

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey  
March 2023 

4. PCN workforce plans to be published on 
the websites at Place level, as well as 
being shared with the Patient 
Participation Group Chairs on an annual 
basis to coincide with submission of 
them to the ICB. 

 

Agreed in part 
 
The ICB will be able to provide a summary of all place workforce finances allocated and roles 
recruited to on a yearly basis. There would however need to be further discussion as to which 
websites these could be posted on most appropriately.  

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey/ Julie 
Dandridge / Helen 
Clarke  
March 2023 

5. Ensure all PCNs have a dedicated 
network manager in post.  Lobby NHS 
England for this to be a funded position 
as part of the additional roles 
reimbursement scheme to ensure 
fairness across the PCNs and to review 
the current yearly funding arrangements. 

 

Agreed in part 
 
It is currently up to individual PCNs to decide how they utilise their funding. A network manager 
is recognised by the ICB as a valuable role but cannot be prescribed. 
 
As an ICB we are currently reviewing the current commitment to a band 7 network manager 
working with our GP Leadership Group to understand different options available. 
 
Yearly funding arrangements will be reviewed as a matter of course.  
 

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey  
March 2023 

6. Create through the Place-based 
Partnership support for PCNs to be 

Yes 
 

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey  
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creative when recruiting to the 
additional roles and to lobby NHS 
England to allow more flexibility around 
the roles matched to local need. 
 

The ICB will work to ensure that PCNs maximise the ARRS funding within the boundaries 
available and by working with partners so as not to destabilise the workforce and ensure 
patients are seen by the most appropriate professional and outcomes are maximised. 
Integrated ways of working will support this. 
 

Ongoing 

7. Investment by the ICB to ensure a more 
consistent approach to GP websites 
leading to updated, accessible and user-
friendly information for all patients.  
Websites to be used to promote the 
additional services available across the 
PCN, promote PPGs and to publicise 
current vacancies. 
 

Yes 
 
Currently most practices are using similar templates to provide their websites. 
  
The ICB will work with providers to ensure that certain minimum information levels are provided 
in line with the most recent guidance NHS England » Creating a highly usable and accessible GP 
website for patients 
 

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey/ Julie 
Dandridge / Helen 
Clarke  
March 2023 

8. Greater consideration should be given to 
the working environment.  Access to IT 
and other equipment for PCN teams 
needs to be made easier and the funding 
available needs to be more clearly 
publicised to the Network.  The benefits 
of working within a PCN need to be 
promoted through the recruitment 
campaigns and to the wider community. 
 

Yes 
 
The ICB is currently ensuring that all new and existing roles have appropriate IT to support them 
and that communities of practices are created to ensure peer support. As part of the new 
working arrangements the ICB will work with PCN directors to ensure ongoing transparency and 
involvement.   

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey/ Andy Ferrari  
March 2023 

9. A “Back to Basics” approach should be 
adopted for developing Patient 
Participation Groups.  The Place-based 
Partnership should work with 
Healthwatch Bucks and PPG Chairs to 
refresh and re-affirm the statutory need 
to establish a PPG, including a clear steer 
on the role of the Chair.  A directory of 
PPG Chairs needs to be developed as a 
matter of urgency and circulated to all 

Yes 
 
The ICB intends to develop its patient and public engagement strategy including that linked to 
place and community hubs. This may include PPG development as appropriate and will be 
reviewed in a wider context with support from Healthwatch and Nursing/Communications 
Directorates. The ICB have noted that the Place-based partnership when set up will consider 
this.  

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey  
December 2022 and 
September 2023 
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PPGs and Network Managers to 
encourage closer collaboration and the 
sharing of knowledge and best practice. 
 

10. Develop a fair, comparable and 
consistent approach in supporting the 
development of Patient Participation 
Groups across the BOB ICS with clear, 
measurable outcomes.  These outcomes 
to be co-produced with PPG 
representatives. 

 

Yes 
 
As above (point 9) 
The ICB will continue to work with PPGs on the best way to develop patient and public 
engagement for Primary Care  

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey/ Julie 
Dandridge / Helen 
Clarke  
April 2023 

11. Provision of regular communications to 
all PPGs, including topical webinars with 
guest speakers and regular newsletters 
for PPGs to help increase their 
membership.  Development of basic 
mandatory practices, including automatic 
sign-up prompts for new patients and 
greater collaboration between PPGs and 
GP practices to recruit PPG members. 
 

Yes 
 
As above (point 9) 
 

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey/ Julie 
Dandridge / Helen 
Clarke  
March 2023 

12. Linked to recommendation 7, clearer and 
more comprehensive information on GP 
surgery websites relating to the work of 
the PPG, including upcoming meetings 
and minutes.  It needs to be regularly 
refreshed and updated to include more 
emphasis on the benefits/improved 
outcomes that PPGs can provide for 
patients and a working mechanism for 
patients to contact their PPG. 

Yes 
 
As above (point 7 & 9) 
 
Healthwatch and the ICB may continue to provide updates which can be publicised on Practice 
Websites which can be used to support and show the value of the work of PPGs  

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey  
March 2023 

13. Develop a formalised 
approach/framework with clear 

Agreed in part 
 

Cabinet Member: Cllr 
Angela Macpherson, 
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pathways to ensure named social 
workers are known to GPs, Practice 
Managers, Network Managers and 
Community Healthcare Teams. 

 

Council response 
 
The Council understands that the Inquiry’s recommendation in relation to having a named social 
worker is about creating a single point of contact (SPOC) for PCNs into adult social care. Named 
social workers are being established for adult social care residents who live at home in the 
community.   
 
The service understands the vital importance of a SPOC to facilitate effective working and the 
restructure of adult social care operations in June 2021 was designed to align the service more 
closely to PCNs in 4 geographical areas of Buckinghamshire - North, East, South and Central: 
 

 
 

Cabinet Member for 
Health & Wellbeing 
 
Lead Officer: Service 
Director for ASC 
Operations, 
Buckinghamshire 
Council (Elaina 
Quesada) 
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To ensure that any enquiries or requests for support are picked up in a timely manner, adult social 
care has provided each PCN with a specific telephone number and generic email address for the 
assigned social work team: 
 

 
 
A manager within social care will be contacting all PCNs within the next 3 months to ensure PCNs 
are clear on the process, which will be monitored and reviewed as necessary to ensure joint 
working is as effective as possible for the benefit of residents. Adult social care would also benefit 
from as SPOC within the PCNs and this is something that will be asked for when making contact. 
 
Integrated Care Board response 
 
As part of the wider development of integrated care teams it is expected that relevant 
individuals in PCNs, Practices and community teams are linked into local social workers and vice 
versa. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey  
March 2023 

14. Re-introduce regular Multi-Agency Group 
meetings to include mental health 
practitioners, social prescribers, social 
workers, district nursing teams and 
reablement & rehabilitation teams. 

 

Agreed in part 
 
Integrated Care Board response 
 
Multi-discipline team working is a key aspect of the Integrated Care Partnership strategy linked 
to primary care. 
 
 
 
Council response 

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey/ Jenny Ricketts 
March 2023 
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Adult social care regularly works with the partners referenced in the Inquiry’s recommendation 
as part of our business as usual approach of multi-disciplinary meetings linked to individual 
clients.  
 
There is a well established process for discussing complex cases, partners are able to refer and 
take part in complex case panels, if business as usual approaches are not achieving the 
outcomes needed for our residents. 
 
The Council agrees the need for a wider discussion with health and the VCS in developing the 
approach for more integrated neighbourhood working in Buckinghamshire. As yet, there is no 
blueprint on the approach but a new joint programme team has been established to take 
forward the delivery of integrated health and care.  Proposals will be discussed at the new 
Place-based Board, once it is established for Buckinghamshire. 
 

Cabinet Member: Cllr 
Angela Macpherson, 
Cabinet Member for 
Health & Wellbeing 
 
Lead Officer: Service 
Director for ASC 
Operations, 
Buckinghamshire 
Council (Elaina 
Quesada) 
 

15. Community Board Managers to reach out 
to PPG Chairs and PCN Inequality 
Champions to build relationships and 
work together to realise both the NHS 
LTP in bringing PCNs, PPGs and local 
communities together as well as 
supporting the delivery of the 
“Opportunity Bucks” theme around 
health and wellbeing. 
 

Agreed 
 
Council response 
 
The Opportunity Bucks programme aims to ensure that all residents in the county have the 
opportunity to succeed, that nobody gets left behind and we reduce inequality within our 
communities. Through this programme, we are targeting 10 wards where there are 
longstanding challenges and residents are facing significant hardships. This programme is 
overseen by a board with multi-agency membership including the Council, NHS, BBF, LEP, 
Registered Social Landlords and VCSE. 
 
Community engagement and involvement is a key principle of the programme. We are 
establishing Ward Partnerships within each of the 10 target areas to provide local insight, 
identify issues and best practice, and codesign solutions. The Ward Partnerships are supported 
by Community Board Managers who help to identify activity being delivered across partners 
within the ward areas and coordinate involvement in the partnership. 
 
 
Integrated Care Board response 

Cabinet Member: Cllr 
Steve Bowles, Cabinet 
Member, 
Communities 
 
Lead Officers: Wendy 
Morgan-Brown, Head 
of Community Boards 
and Matt Everitt,  
Service Director, 
Service Improvement 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

P
age 15



 
 

8 
 

 
Each Community Board will be linked in to their local PCN leads. 

 
 
 
 
Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey 
March 2023 
 

16. Investment by the ICB to prioritise the 
delivery of consistent digital and data 
solutions.   Develop a clear strategy for 
delivering population health 
management across the county for PCNs, 
informed by updated census 
information. 

 

Yes 
 
Population Health data will be provided on a regular basis to all PCNs who will use this to drive a 
population health management (PHM) approach to key patient cohorts as well as monitor 
outcomes.  
 
All PCNs will have a good level of PHM knowledge and access to support if needed. 
 

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey/ Andy Ferrari / 
Jane O’Grady  
March 2023 

17. The Place-based partnership to develop a 
co-ordinated communications and 
engagement plan for key partners 
involved in PCN development to enhance 
joint working, deliver key public 
messages, written in Plain English and 
share best practice and information.  
Plans to be published on all GP surgery 
websites and PCN websites. 
 

Yes 
 
When set up, we would expect the Place-based partnership to develop a comprehensive 
communication and engagement plan aimed at delivering key public messages, encompassing 
best practice and developments elsewhere.  
 

Louise Smith/ Simon 
Kearey/ Philippa Baker 
June 2023 
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